
UN agencies supporting Kenyans in
drought-hit areas

3 March 2017 – Some 2.7 million people in parts of Kenya are in urgent need
of water and sanitation following the onset of a severe drought, the United
Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF) today announced, noting the UN’s support for
what the Government is calling a &#8220national disaster.&#8221

UNICEF is working in Kenya to support the Government’s efforts, alongside the
UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), the World
Health Organization (WHO), the World Food Programme (WFP), and other
partners, according to a press release.

&#8220Our efforts should not only alleviate the current suffering brought
about by this emergency, but should also aim to build the resilience of
families and the capacity of local governments to deal with future droughts
and other calamities,&#8221 the Representative of UNICEF in Kenya, Werner
Schultink said.

In addition to the need for water and sanitation, some 1.1 million children
are food insecure, the UN agency said.

UN efforts of support include dispatching 12,000 cartons of ready to use
therapeutic foods for the severely-malnourished children, for example.

The President of Kenya, Uhuru Kenyatta, recently declared the drought a
national disaster and has called for international support.

On visit to Iraq, UN’s focal point for
conflict-related sexual violent visits
abused women

3 March 2017 – The United Nations focal point for ending conflict-related
sexual violence is in Iraq where she today met with survivors of rape and
other abuse by the Islamic State (ISIL).

Zainab Hawa Bangura, the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on
Sexual Violence in Conflict, visited the Girls and Women Support and
Treatment Centre in Dohuk Governorate, northern Iraq. Accompanied by Gyorgy
Busztin, the Deputy Secretary-General of the UN Assistance Mission in Iraq
(UNAMI), she met with women and girls who had escaped from Mosul, where Iraqi
forces launched an offensive two weeks ago to dislodge ISIL.
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According to a press release, the Centre &#8211 a collaboration with the
Dohuk Directorate General and in support from the UN Population Fund (UNFPA)
&#8211 is &#8220at the forefront of addressing the needs of the Yazidi sexual
violence survivors,&#8221 including medical and psychosocial support.

ISIL has systematically targeted the Yazidi community with rape and other
sexual violence, including sexual slavery and forced marriage, according to
the Office of Ms. Bangura whose legal and investigative teams have been
working to aid survivors from the community.

Ms. Bangura has repeatedly called for a multipronged approach from the global
to the local levels, to aid the survivors and their families and help them
reclaim a role in their community.

As part of her visit to Iraq, Ms. Bangura has discussed the need for such
support with Prime Minister of the Kurdistan Regional Government, Nechervan
Barzani. In addition, she held discussions with Jassim Mohammed Al-Jaf of the
Ministry of Migration and Displaced and with Faed Zaidan, the head of the
High Judicial Council of Iraq.

She also met with Sunni religious leaders to discuss reintegration of
survivors of conflict-related sexual violence, and to ensure that children
born of rape are not ostracized by the community.

‘Communicating SDGs’ key to achieving
global development targets, top UN
information official

2 March 2017 – Bringing together a diverse array of partners to communicate
the Sustainable Development Goals was a key focus on day two Global Festival
of Ideas for Sustainable Development, a ‘playable’ United Nations conference
that aims to chart a new way of thinking on addressing some of the world’s
most complex development challenges.

“We have to make the world aware of this […] agenda that is definitely going
to transform the planet and that is going to ensure that no one is left
behind,” Cristina Gallach, the UN Under-Secretary-General for Communications
and Public Information, told the Festival.

“The more we communicate about the SDGs and make people aware of the agenda,
the more the governments we will be accountable and will ensure that it is
implemented,” she added.

The UN Department headed by Ms. Gallach, Department of Public Information, is
the organization’s entity tasked with informing the wider world on the SDGs
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and ensuring that the 17 goals are known and understood.

To that end, 17 ‘icons’ – each with a designated bright colour, short name
phrase and single image – have been created to illustrate each Global Goal.

The icons have also been translated in over 50 languages, from Czech to
Bahasa Indonesia, and the number is growing.

‘Going local’

This ‘localization’ is important to allow people around the globe take
ownership of their development agenda, said the senior UN official.

“There are a lot of communications that need to be done locally in the
different languages people speak locally on a daily basis” she explained.

Going local also helps people on the ground feel that that work is being
done, “so local governments have to implement and local media have to monitor
what goes on,” added Ms. Gallach.

Youths are the best allies

The UN has also placed a particular focus on youth with regards to the SDGs
and considers a key partner in the achievement of the Goals.

“[The youth] are aware the planet is not going well and they might inherit
something really bad so they want to be part of the transformation”, said Ms.
Gallach, adding: “They know the goals will be achieved when they are adults,
when they will be at the peak of their lives.”

The senior UN official also underscored the importance of forging
partnerships in the achievement of the SDGs, as well as in communicating
them. In addition to the SDG icons – designed in partnership with Jakob
Trollbäck, working with Project Everyone – other examples include the
branding of the Mexico city metro and a rap song about the Goals in
collaboration with Flocabulary, which uses educational hip-hop music to
engage with students.

“The more we communicate the more we will harvest for partnerships [and] this
agenda cannot be implements without very strong partnerships” stressed Ms.
Gallach.

The Global Festival of Ideas, the first in a series of annual forums, is
hosted by the UN SDG Action Campaign in partnership with the Overseas
Development Institute (ODI) with the support of the German Government.
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Hunger persists in chronic conflict
zones despite strong global harvests –
UN

2 March 2017 – Despite robust food supply conditions, droughts are worsening
food security across swathes of East Africa, and access to food has been
dramatically reduced in areas suffering civil conflicts, a new United Nations
report has found.

“This is an unprecedented situation. Never before have we been faced with
four threats of famine in multiple countries simultaneously,” Kostas
Stamoulis, the Assistant Director-General of the Food and Agriculture
Organization (FAO), said in a news release issued today, noting that famine
has been formally declared in South Sudan, and the food security situation is
of grave concern in northern Nigeria, Somalia and Yemen.

According to the new edition of FAO’s Crop Prospects and Food Situation
report, some 37 countries require external assistance for food, 28 of them in
Africa as a result of lingering effects of last year’s El Niño-triggered
droughts on harvests in 2016.

In South Sudan, 100,000 people were facing famine in Leer and Mayendit
Counties, part of former Unity state. Overall, about 4.9 million people
across the country were classified as facing crisis, emergency or famine.

In Yemen, 17 million people, or two-thirds of the population, are estimated
to be food insecure. The report notes that “the risk of famine declaration in
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the country is very high.”

In northern Nigeria, 8.1 million people are facing acute food insecurity
conditions, and in Somalia, an estimated 2.9 million people have been
severely food insecure from six months ago.

Conflicts and civil unrest in Afghanistan, Burundi, the Central African
Republic, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Iraq, Myanmar and Syria are
also exacerbating food insecurity conditions for millions of people as well
as affecting nearby countries hosting refugees.

Global food supply conditions robust

The report says, however, global food supply conditions are robust.

Various types of rice at a market in Hissar, Tajikistan. Photo: FAO/Nozim
Kalandarov

Cereal production made quite strong gains in the world overall in 2016, with
a record recovery in Central America, and larger cereal crops in Asia, Europe
and North America.

Prospects are favourable for the 2017 maize crop in Brazil and Argentina and
the outlook is generally positive for coarse grains throughout the Southern
Hemisphere. Prospects for rice are mixed, but it is still too early to make
firm predictions for many of the world’s major crops.

Maize harvests in Southern Africa, slashed by El Niño, are forecast to
recover this year, with South Africa’s output expected to increase by more
than 50 per cent from 2016.

Although FAO’s first global wheat production forecast for 2017 points to a
1.8 per cent decline from last year’s record level, that is due mostly to a
projected 20 per cent output drop in the United States.


